

#### Network of Chinese Human Rights Defenders (CHRD)

A coalition of Chinese and international human rights non-governmental organizations. The network is dedicated to the promotion of human rights through peaceful efforts to push for democratic and rule of law reforms and to strengthen grassroots activism in China. https://www.nchrd.org/

#### Hope Umbrella International Foundation

An organization whose mission is to preserve the cultural, religious, and intellectual heritage of the Hui people. The organization also documents the effects of government policies that violate the human rights of Hui communities in China.

Front image captions and credits (counterclockwise from top): The night market in the Muslim Quarter of Xi'an, China. This Muslim man takes a break from tending the line to his ròujiāmó stand. Aaron Guy Leroux (June 24, 2016), some rights reserved. Boys run into the mosque for evening prayers after Quran lessons. Xining, Qinghai province. Kevin Schoenmakers (June 29, 2011), some rights reserved. Hui woman, Xiahe, Gansu. Evgeni Zotov (July 25, 2012), some rights reserved. Young Muslim girls in China, Omar Ansari (August 10, 2002), some rights reserved. A man reading the Quran in Beijing's Cow Street Mosque. Kevin Schoenmakers (May 24, 2011), some rights reserved. Men praying in the Song Bolu Mosque in Xi'an, China. Kevin Schoenmakers (April 21, 2011), some rights reserved.

## **Table of Contents**

Introductio	n	Pages 1-2
Chapter 1.	Counter-Terrorism Policies Targeting Hui in Xinjiang	
1.1	Targeting Hui for Exhibiting "Signs of Extremism"	3
1.2	Detention of Hui under Counter-terrorism Campaign &	3-4
1.2	Mistreatment in Detention	
1.3	Surveillance in Public and Private Life	4
Chapter 2.	Discriminatory Policies and Practices Violating Hui Cultural and Religious Rights	
2.1	"Sinicization" Policy Undermines Hui Religious Freedom and Identity	5-6
2.2	Mosque Consolidations, Closures, and Demolitions	6-7
2.3	Intimidation and Detention of Lawyers Taking on Cases involving Hui Cultural Rights	7-8
2.4	Internet Censorship	8-9
2.5	Targeting of Hui Intellectual and Cultural Leaders	9
Chapter 3.	"Poverty Alleviation" Policies Disperse Hui Communities and Facilitate Cultural Assimilation	
3.1	Political Goals and Effects of "Poverty Alleviation" Programs	9-10
3.2	"Ecological migration"	10
3.3	Domestic "labor transfers"	11
Chapter 4.	Violations of Hui Economic and Labor Rights	
4.1	Forced Labor in Xinjiang	12
4.2	Deprivation of Social Benefits, Rights to Work and Education	12
4.3	Employment Discrimination against Hui Muslims	12-13
Conclusion		14
Recommend	lations (for PRC government, other governments, and civil society)	15-17
Endnotes		18-24

#### Introduction

The Hui are the second largest minority group in China, with a population of 11.4 million.<sup>1</sup> Although this is greater than the population of Portugal, the Hui are an unfamiliar group to most outside of China. Yet over centuries, they have persisted in maintaining distinct communities and practices centered around Islam while residing throughout nearly every region of China.

It is this distinct Hui identity that Chinese authorities have identified as a threat to be resolved through forcible assimilation. Hui have long navigated as minorities under the Chinese Communist Party's governance model, and the period of social and market opening through the 2010s brought relatively greater freedom. Hui community members were able to openly participate in mosque communities, Arabic schools, and private worship, albeit under restrictions facilitated by Party liaisons. Meanwhile, Hui entrepreneurs were encouraged to develop business and tourism connections with the wider Muslim world as part of the Belt and Road Initiative.

However, an essential tenet of Party governance is that any form of social organization within China that is independent of the Party and government system is a potential threat to the Party's authority. From crackdowns on activists, Christian house churches, and even tech firms, China's government and Communist Party top leader Xi Jinping has shown that he believes in much stricter Party control over society than his immediate predecessors. In addition, authorities' actions against the Hui have also been influenced by Islamophobic rhetoric that has pervaded global counterterrorism discourse.

Chinese authorities have targeted the Hui through three main policy measures: (1) the counter-terrorism campaign in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR or Xinjiang), which has linked expressions of Hui Muslim identity to extremism and has landed more than 100,000 Hui in re-education centers; (2) a national "Sinicization" campaign to bring religious and ethnic groups under more direct control of the government and Chinese Communist Party (CCP) and has led to wide-scale mosque closures and detentions of religious leaders; and (3) scattering minority communities through relocation via "poverty alleviation" programs.

The policies authorizing these campaigns are not transparent—official documents are classified and withheld even from the implementing authorities, but their effects are obvious. This report details how China's Hui population in Xinjiang—numbering over a million—has been among the groups targeted by crimes against humanity in the government's counterterrorism campaign in the region. This is the same counter-terrorism campaign that has received widespread international coverage for targeting Uyghurs, Kazakhs, Kyrgyz, and other Turkic-speaking groups beginning in 2014 and escalating in 2017. As mentioned above, the campaign has resulted in the detentions of a plausible estimate of more than 100,000 Hui in re-education centers, in addition to pre-trial detentions and imprisonments. Hui have also been subject to restrictions aimed at eliminating "signs of extremism" and intrusive surveillance of public and private life.

This report also covers violations of Hui cultural and religious rights throughout China. Through the government's "Sinicization" campaign, authorities have tried to forcibly integrate religious groups into the government and Party system and to eliminate aspects of cultural expression that are seen by authorities as being incompatible with Han Chinese culture. This has led to mosque demolitions and closures and the removal of all signs of Islam and Arabic in Hui public life. Authorities have intimidated and detained lawyers taking up cases of Hui persecuted for exercising their cultural rights and censored publications and online content about Hui and Islam, while permitting officials to foment hate speech and campaigns attacking Hui communities on Chinese social media.

"Poverty alleviation" is another Chinese government policy with a significant impact on Hui social, cultural, and economic rights. Officials have implemented two major poverty alleviation programs among Hui communities that require relocation: "ecological migration" and domestic "labor transfers" to more economically developed regions within China. In designing these programs, authorities have failed to conduct consultations with the communities that would be seriously affected. Officials have stated that the goals of these policies include assimilation of minority groups. These policies have forced the integration of ethnic minority communities into Han Chinese-dominant cities, where Hui find their employment opportunities limited to unstable and low-paying wage work.

Finally, this report covers violations of Hui economic rights in the context of forced labor in Xinjiang and the threatened deprivation of social benefits. Hui throughout China have also faced discrimination in education, the job market and the workplace, and this discrimination has worsened because of the stigmatizing effect of the government campaigns marginalizing and criminalizing Hui religious and cultural practices.

### Chapter 1. Counter-Terrorism Policies Targeting Hui in Xinjiang

## 1.1 Targeting Hui for Exhibiting "Signs of Extremism"

Beginning in 2014 and escalating in 2017, the Chinese government's "strike hard" campaign to counter "terrorism" and "extremism" in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (Xinjiang or XUAR) has resulted in egregious violations of the social, economic, and cultural rights of the over one million Hui persons in region.<sup>2</sup> Though the resulting crimes against humanity directed at Uyghurs and Kazakhs have drawn more widespread attention, China's Hui population has also been among the targeted groups.

As part of the "strike hard" campaign, authorities have implemented a series of laws³ and policies that have been used to impose severe sanctions on a wide range of activities that government officials have designated "signs of extremism." Authorities have rounded up members of the Hui community and held them in detention centers and re-education camps and sentenced some of them to prison for engaging in Hui religious and cultural activities such as praying at home⁵ or in mosques,⁶ watchingⁿ or discussingⁿ religious content online, traveling to Muslim-majority countries,ⁿ having funded mosque construction,¹¹⁰ going on Hajj pilgrimages,¹¹¹ being an imam, both with¹² and without¹³ state licenses, publishing books on Islam and Hui culture,¹⁴ and keeping religious paraphernalia in the home.¹⁵ One Hui woman who taught at a religious school outside of Xinjiang with a degree from Al-Azhar University in Egypt was sentenced to seven years in prison.¹⁶ Such government measures targeting Hui persons for the above-listed activities violate their rights to non-discrimination and to take part in cultural life.

In further violation of the Hui community's cultural rights, authorities have prohibited Hui communities in Xinjiang from engaging in religious and cultural activities such as observing Ramadan and Eid-al-Adha and have required Hui individuals to renounce their religion under duress.<sup>17</sup> Authorities have required Hui families of those who had been detained in reeducation camps to attend weekly flag-raising ceremonies<sup>18</sup> and evening classes with "anti-religious" curriculum and demanded that attendees report on the religious observance of friends and family, threatening to send those who failed to report to a re-education camp.<sup>19</sup>

#### 1.2 Detention of Hui & Mistreatment in Detention

As part of the counter-terrorism campaign beginning in 2014, Hui in Xinjiang have been detained in pre-trial detention centers and re-education camps and sentenced to prison. The Chinese government has made little information public about the number or ethnicity of those detained in the campaign. In the absence of official data, researcher Gene Bunin has found that many witness testimonies from former detainees who later fled to Kazakhstan mention that Hui were detained alongside them in Xinjiang; Bunin also found that a report of 43 persons detained in Xinjiang in one predominantly Hui village of 60 households was comparable to expert estimates of the proportion detained in Uyghur communities in Xinjiang.<sup>20</sup> Using researchers' conservative estimate of 10 percent for the proportion of those detained in Uyghur communities,<sup>21</sup> it is plausible to estimate that perhaps more than 100,000 Hui may have been deprived of liberty in connection with the campaign in Xinjiang.

The conditions in which Hui persons have been held in custody have resulted in serious violations of their rights to an adequate standard of living and to physical and mental health. Uyghur, Kazakh, and other majority Muslim groups have reported significant physical and psychological abuse in custody,<sup>22</sup> and reports indicate that Hui in custody have been subject to similar treatment,<sup>23</sup> such as being crowded in squalid conditions of around 40 detainees to a cell with space so limited they could only sleep in shifts, being deprived of sunlight, and malnutrition so severe that detainees suffered from life-threatening anemia and weight loss.<sup>24</sup> Like other detainees, Hui have been handcuffed and shackled for long periods,<sup>25</sup> with at least one account having emerged of a Hui man dying in detention after being restrained in a tiger chair for 78 hours.<sup>26</sup>

#### 1.3 Surveillance in Public and Private Life

The detentions described above underpin a broader system of surveillance and restrictions aimed at eliminating the aforementioned "signs" of religious "extremism" in public and private life in the XUAR. The implementation of such policies has violated the rights of Hui individuals to non-discrimination. These measures include close scrutiny of the movements and activities of Hui and other non-Han persons residing in the XUAR through security checkpoints,<sup>27</sup> forced inspection of social media history,<sup>28</sup> random cellphone checks,<sup>29</sup> home inspections,<sup>30</sup> regular questioning by police in person and over social media,<sup>31</sup> and assigning public employees to stay in homes to monitor for religious observance and other "signs of extremism."

To facilitate monitoring by local authorities, Hui persons have also been subjected to discriminatory travel, residence, and employment restrictions, with reports of local authorities selectively requiring Hui to return to their registered hometowns.<sup>33</sup> In December 2019, Xinjiang police reportedly detained a Hui woman who was teaching at a religious school outside of Xinjiang and forcibly returned her to her hometown of Tacheng prefecture.<sup>34</sup> Authorities have also prohibited Hui from relocating within Xinjiang by reportedly refusing to register them as new residents.<sup>35</sup>

Authorities have also subjected Hui persons to physically and psychologically intrusive surveillance of their private lives. As part of the "becoming family" homestay program, public employees have reportedly monitored people in their homes for long periods of time with highly intrusive methods—continuously taking pictures of their activities, asking children about their parents' activities, <sup>36</sup> and even sleeping with families in their beds.<sup>37</sup> The program constitutes a serious, coercive disruption of family life and also violates the right to enjoyment of mental health and to ensure the religious and moral education of one's children.

# Chapter 2. Discriminatory Policies and Practices Violating Hui Cultural and Religious Rights

## 2.1 "Sinicization" Policy Undermines Hui Religious Freedom and Identity

In 2016, Xi Jinping declared that "Sinicization" of religion in China would be a major policy priority.<sup>38</sup> "Sinicization" refers to the forcible assimilation of religious groups within the government and Party system while eliminating expressions of cultural distinctiveness from Han Chinese culture (as interpreted by Chinese authorities, that is).<sup>39</sup> Among those targeted for Sinicization are the Hui in a campaign which appears to be authorized and coordinated via secretive directives<sup>40</sup> from the PRC State Council and the United Front Work Department. Implementation of this campaign has had the effect of expunging communities of their connections to Hui culture, religion, and each other so thoroughly that some leaders view the erasure of a meaningful Hui identity within another generation as being a likely possibility.<sup>41</sup>

A classified 2018 State Council directive called for eliminating signs of Arab cultural influence in Islamic venues, dress, and religious observance, prohibiting charitable funds, referred to as *waqf*, from being independently held and administered by local Islamic communities, and barring Islamic organizations from running programs involving minors—from kindergartens to Arabic language schools and study abroad programs.<sup>42</sup>

Among the forms of "Arab influence" being targeted for removal since 2016 are Arabic lettering and motifs on buildings, in public areas, and in people's homes. Islamic dietary restrictions have also been targeted as an unacceptable expression of Hui identity: since 2016 across China, restaurants and groceries have been forced to remove halal signage, and by 2019 authorities in Ningxia, Beijing, and elsewhere were no longer allowing food, dairy, and wheat producers and restaurants to certify food as halal.

The Sinicization campaign also aims to prevent transmission of cultural and religious heritage across generations. Minors under 18 have been prohibited from entering mosques and other religious venues in many areas, and Arabic language and Islamic schools have been shut down by authorities. In Gansu, extremely limited quotas for Arab language and religious instruction have made it impossible for most children to access instruction.<sup>46</sup>

In 2018, the Chinese Islamic Association—the state-sanctioned leadership organization for Islamic religious leaders—released measures regarding the Sinicization of mosques and Islamic doctrine.<sup>47</sup> The policy was referred to as the "four entries," and directed local officials to ensure that "four" things make their "entry" into Hui, Uyghur, and all other mosques: the national flag, the Chinese constitution and laws, core socialist values, and Chinese traditional culture.<sup>48</sup> Mosques were reportedly required to raise national flags,<sup>49</sup> which were often accompanied by slogans exhorting patriotism, ethnic unity, and social stability.<sup>50</sup>

The "four entries" also heralded the intrusion of official surveillance into the religious and private life of Hui. Surveillance cameras have been installed by local police to monitor

activity inside mosques in Ningxia and Henan.<sup>51</sup> Hui have also been expected by the government to report on the religious activities of friends and families, with monetary rewards offered to informants.<sup>52</sup>

Authorities have sought to introduce the last two "entries"—core socialist values and Chinese traditional culture—through Hui religious leaders. Imams are only able to openly preach contingent on whether they demonstrate loyalty to the government's Sinicization program. Mosques without licensed imams have been shut down entirely. Officials in Ningxia and Henan now require imams to attend monthly training sessions regarding Party ideology and official policies governing ethnic minorities; for renewal of their imam license they must pass yearly tests regarding Party ideology. Imams are closely policed to monitor their deviation from officially prescribed interpretations of Islam.

Meanwhile, the Sinicization policy seeks to change the very beliefs of Islam by inserting "core socialist values" into the religious doctrine itself. The state-led China Islamic Association began leading conferences in December 2020 for the purpose of generating official re-interpretations of Islamic theology from the perspective of Confucianism and "core socialist values" so that they can be in line with "Chinese traditional culture." Officials have worked methodically to remove signs of Arabic influence from mosques: the call to prayer in Arabic was prohibited in at least Ningxia and Gansu and replaced with the sound of a siren; as with all other buildings, Arabic inscriptions and motifs were removed from mosque walls. 58

Finally, there are also signs that local governments are linking the Sinicization campaign to Xinjiang's counter-terrorism campaign. Ningxia authorities signed a cooperative agreement to "learn from Xinjiang's counter-terrorism campaign" in December 2018.<sup>59</sup> Two Xinjiang public security officials traveled to the southern island province of Hainan in February 2019 to register the identification of all the attendees of Friday prayer for at least one mosque in the city of Sanya, where there is a concentration of the 10,000-member Utsul population, who are classified by the Chinese government as Hui although they are more closely related to the Cham of Southeast Asia.<sup>60</sup>

## 2.2 Mosque Closures, Consolidations, Demolitions

The Sinicization measure that has arguably the greatest impact on Hui communities is the closure of mosques via "consolidation" policies and outright demolition. Such measures have been reported in Ningxia, Qinghai, Henan, Gansu, and Yunnan. These closures have inflicted considerable damage on Hui communities given that the heart of Hui community life is the mosque. Neighborhoods have been organized around the mosque, and in addition to being the spiritual center of the community, the mosque has provided education in Arabic and other subjects through schools, opportunities for social connection and support, and has even stewarded financial resources for the surrounding community through charitable community funds (waqf)—all aspects of mosque activity that have been targeted by the Sinification campaign.

Authorities in Ningxia Hui Autonomous Region have drastically reduced the number of mosques through a policy of "consolidation" begun in 2020.<sup>61</sup> The plan reportedly mandates the closure of all mosques but one within every 2.5 square kilometers, with eventual plans for demolition of the closed mosques. In just one county, Pingyuan, an estimated 50 mosques were closed under this policy. Plans for implementing this policy have reportedly been in place since 2017, but local communities have not been shown any official documentation authorizing the closure and destruction of mosques. Such "consolidation" actions have also been reported in Gansu province.

Authorities have also implemented mosque "rectification" measures for remaining mosques on a massive scale. According to independent Hui researchers, nearly every mosque in China with a domed roof and minaret has had these features forcibly demolished over the last five years. Authorities characterized such features as being unacceptable signs of Arab influence. In many cases they have been replaced with traditional Chinese roof designs. Authorities have retaliated against those opposing or even simply documenting the demolitions. Following mass protests in Tongxin, Ningxia over the attempted removal of a mosque dome in August 2018, authorities visited each Hui household in the community requiring each to give consent to the replacement of the dome, issuing threats such as job loss for family members who were public employees. In April of 2019, authorities in Linxia Hui Autonomous Prefecture, Gansu province demolished a mosque and reportedly arrested seven or eight people for taking videos and posting them to private groups on WeChat.

#### 2.3 Intimidation and Detention of Lawyers Taking on Cases Involving Hui Cultural Rights

Chinese authorities have harassed, threatened, and detained lawyers for representing Hui clients charged in connection with their religious identity or activities. Instead, authorities have forced Hui detainees to accept representation by government-appointed attorneys. One Hui interviewee told CHRD in 2022 that in 2017, a lawyer was disappeared by authorities in Xinjiang for several days after being engaged to represent Hui religious leader Jin Dehuai, who was convicted for separatism based on religious activities such as preaching in his home, encouraging proselytizing, and organizing religious conferences with participants from abroad.<sup>65</sup> The lawyer withdrew his representation after he was released by authorities.

The same interviewee informed CHRD that authorities in the Ningxia Hui Autonomous Region in 2019 warned lawyers against attempting to represent Hui defendants who had been detained for their refusal to consent to the government's removal of a mosque minaret. The defendants were members of the leadership committee of the Weizhou Grand Mosque in Ningxia's Tongxin county, <sup>66</sup> Consequently, the defendants were assigned government-appointed lawyers and later convicted for "criminal syndicate activity." <sup>67</sup>

Charges involving "criminal syndicates" have allowed for expedited prosecution and lower levels of judicial scrutiny under a major national anti-corruption campaign initiated in 2018 known as "Sweep Away the Dark Forces and Eliminate the Evil" (*saohei chu'e*).<sup>68</sup> The campaign targeted not only criminal organizations but also a wide range of social institutions existing outside the government.<sup>69</sup> This includes religious communities like the Hui as implementation guidelines criminalized the use of "religious connections at villages and

townships to form mobs"; such guidelines targeted behavior like the mass gatherings like the Weizhou Grand Mosque to protest the demolition of the mosque dome. Authorities also reportedly informed Hui communities that unsanctioned religious events and proselytizing would be treated as gatherings of "black" forces—that is, criminal gang activity—and therefore a target for the anti-corruption campaign.

#### 2.4 Internet Censorship

Chinese Internet regulations have led to the selective censorship of content posted by Hui Internet users while allowing denigrating and hateful speech about Hui and Islam to proliferate on social media. This combined with the encouragement of hate speech by public figures in official positions has contributed to worsening discrimination against Hui persons in Chinese society more generally.

In March 2022, a state ban on independent publication of "religious information" online went into effect, allowing only officially registered organizations vetted by the government to publish information online about "religious doctrine, knowledge, culture, or activities." Prior to this ban, websites and online platforms popular among users in the Hui community had already been shut down.

For example, the website Zhongmu (<u>www.2muslim.com</u>) was shut down when a user-posted open letter to Xi Jinping calling for the release of political prisoners. Chinese Academy of Social Sciences scholar Xi Wuyi had reposted the letter on Chinese social media platform Sina Weibo as evidence of Hui subversion.<sup>73</sup> The website had been online for over 13 years and included forums for 77 local communities throughout China, and former users searching for "Zhongmu" on Chinese social media found that searches on these platforms produced no results, thus preventing them from reconnecting.<sup>74</sup> In addition to Zhongmu, the personal websites of leading Hui cultural figures such as imam Li Yunfei and writer Zhang Chengzhi were shut down in 2020 and 2021, respectively.<sup>75</sup>

Individual Hui Internet users have also encountered censorship online. Researchers reported in a 2018 study that Hui users frequently found that their online posts about Islam or official ethnic policies were deleted or their accounts blocked, while state-approved imams have been allowed to discuss Islam online. Such targeted censorship has effectively prevented Hui persons from freely exchanging ideas and information on the Internet.

While websites and Hui Internet users have been censored, discriminatory and hateful speech about Islam and Muslims has flourished on Chinese-language social media platforms. Academic experts have observed that such anti-Muslim rhetoric online has been indirectly encouraged by state media, which almost always portrays Muslims as the grateful beneficiaries of state programs or as violent extremists. The Studies also find that social media platforms selectively fail to remove Islamophobic content clearly in violation of platform policies, which experts note is itself a reflection of suspicion of Muslim groups among Chinese authorities because authorities have significant control over what content appears online. Islamophobic hate speech also comes in the form of vicious online attacks against

social media users identified as Hui, which has caused many Hui Internet users to avoid engaging on issues related to Islam online.<sup>81</sup>

Government officials are often both the source and propagators of some of the most vitriolic comments about Muslims and Islam on Chinese social media. Scholar of Marxism at the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences Xi Wuyi (mentioned above) has led numerous online campaigns against accommodations for or acknowledgment of Muslim members of Chinese society. Another government figure who has mobilized online followers to target the Hui community is a government propaganda and cyberspace official named Cui Zijian, who said it was part of his "professional and patriotic duty" to lead a 2017 online campaign to shut down the construction of a mosque in Hefei, provincial capital of Anhui. The status of such officials as in government capacity further legitimates hate speech about Muslims in mainstream discourse.

## 2.5 Targeting of Hui Intellectual and Cultural Leaders

Publishers of books on topics related to Islam and Hui are among those in the Hui community who authorities have targeted with the heaviest penalties. Beijing-based publisher Ma Yinglong was arrested in 2017 for illegal publishing and terrorism; he is believed to still be in detention in Xinjiang while his bookstore and publishing company Qingzhen Shuju have been shut down. Qingzhen Shuju had been a major publisher of Islamic religious texts and Chinese translations of Arabic publications. Another publisher based in Yunnan, Ma Zhixiong, was imprisoned in 2015 and released on probation in 2020, and reported humiliating treatment in prison: he was interrogated daily with others while naked and forced to maintain a squatting position with his hands over his head.<sup>84</sup>

The imprisonment of Hui intellectuals follows a pattern of Chinese authorities' imprisoning Uyghur intellectuals and cultural leaders in order to destroy the communities' links to their cultural and religious heritage. These publishers and writers played an integral role in maintaining Hui cultural and religious life by connecting and engaging with Hui community members across China.

## Chapter 3. "Poverty Alleviation" Policies Disperse Hui Communities and Facilitate Cultural Assimilation

#### 3.1 Political Goals and Effects of "Poverty Alleviation" Programs

Chinese officials have implemented two major poverty alleviation policies among Hui communities that require relocation: "ecological migration" and domestic "labor transfers" to more economically developed regions within China. "Ecological migration" has been touted by President and Party Chairman Xi Jinping as part of a series of the government's ethnic minority policies that would create "mutually embedded social structures," "intermingle ethnic groups," and "guide people of different ethnic groups to correctly understand ethnic relations and issues." Meanwhile, officials involved in a 2020 "labor transfer" recruitment

effort targeting Hui workers cited the importance of "ensuring social stability and harmony" and "strengthening national unity." 86

In practice, such policies force the integration of ethnic minority communities into Han Chinese-dominant society, where they find employment opportunities limited to unstable and low-paying wage work. In designing these programs, authorities have failed to conduct consultations with the Hui communities that would be seriously affected by their implementation. The Chinese government's implementation of "ecological migration" and "labor transfer" policies has violated the rights of Hui persons to an adequate standard of living and/or to participate in cultural life. The design and execution of these programs have also negatively impacted the rights of the Hui persons to non-discrimination by targeting Hui for dispersal to achieve political goals.

#### 3.2 "Ecological migration"

The Ningxia Hui Autonomous Region (Ningxia) hosts the world's largest planned "ecological migration" project in terms of people affected. Begun in 1983, the government has relocated more than 1.1 million residents, out of a total of 7.2 million people in the region to achieve "environmental" and "poverty alleviation" goals. Socholars have contended that the policies are also a cover for dispersing and dislocating ethnic minority groups. Ecological migration projects have been used to disperse hundreds of thousands of ethnic minorities in other areas: 710,000 people—72 percent ethnic minority—were resettled across 506 resettlement areas in the Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region between 2016 and 2020. The design of the resettlement plan emphasized relocating people from Zhuang, Miao, Yao, Maonan, and other ethnic minority groups and resettling them in mixed communities to promote "ethnic unity." In Ningxia, although Hui make up 35% of the population, the majority of those resettled have been Hui.

In one example, journalists found that Hui were forced to abandon independent farming for poorly remunerated jobs on industrial farms when 7,000 of them were relocated from Yejiahe Village in the Xihaigu region to the newly established Miaomiao Lake Village. Huthorities denied farm subsidies and water pipelines to households that chose to remain. The relocated villagers were not compensated for the land they relinquished in their original village, and they were required to pay a "resettlement fee" of 14,000 RMB (USD \$2,100) per household. Local officials told Chinese media that in exchange each household received 300 square meters for housing, but journalists found that relocated families of as many as eleven people were living in 50-square-meter, 2-bedroom apartments.

Despite government promises that some families would be able to support themselves by farming allotted land in the new village, officials forced families to lease their plots to an agricultural company at low rates that the company allegedly stopped paying after the first year. A quarter of the 350,000 people relocated between 2011 and 2015 were not allotted any land for farming. Officials justified this by insisting that proximity to highways and urban areas amounted to an improvement in quality of life and encouraging residents to work in nearby cities. Officials boasted a high employment rate at 93 percent, but these figures were contested by local residents who reported that men were unable to find construction

work and families relied on government loans to meet expenses.<sup>100</sup> By 2021, Chinese media reported that garment work had been brought onsite to the village in a trailer.<sup>101</sup>

#### 3.3 Domestic "labor transfers"

The other major "poverty alleviation" policy resulting in relocation and dispersal for Hui communities is the practice of domestic "labor transfers" coordinated by authorities in Ningxia, <sup>102</sup> Gansu, <sup>103</sup> Qinghai, <sup>104</sup> and Yunnan, <sup>105</sup> where majority-Hui communities are concentrated. Government officials run these programs in conjunction with companies and other cities or regions seeking workers.

These "labor transfer" programs have displaced hundreds of thousands of people at any given time. In 2020, the Ningxia government had coordinated the "labor transfer" of 817,600 residents to work in the coastal province of Fujian and other parts of China as of August. <sup>106</sup> In Linxia Hui Autonomous Prefecture, Gansu province, 550,000 out of 2 million total residents of the province was working as transferred labor outside of Gansu, according to numbers reported in 2020. <sup>107</sup> Some of these local governments have been engaged in labor transfers of their residents for decades—Ningxia and Qinghai began enlisting residents to work for companies in coastal areas such as Fujian, Guangdong, and Shanghai as early as 2005. <sup>108</sup>

Although there is no available official data tracking the exact number and proportion of Hui people involved in "labor transfers," there are indications that the Hui people in particular are significantly impacted. A free trade-zone official from Ningbo met with government leaders from both the Ningxia region and Linxia Prefecture in Gansu Province in 2020 to recruit Hui workers specifically, citing the importance of "ensuring social stability and harmony," and "strengthening national unity." Such "labor transfer" coordination is discriminatory as it targets Hui communities to achieve political goals.

We do not currently have evidence that these government-coordinated labor transfers are coercive in nature, in contrast to the labor transfer programs organized by local governments in Xinjiang (see Section 4.1).<sup>110</sup> However, surveys suggest that the transfers are neither planned nor implemented in consultation with the affected communities, who have found that labor transfers disrupt social and cultural life in undesirable ways.

One 2014 study of the labor transfer programs in Zhangjiachuan Hui Autonomous County in Gansu province found that the 70 percent Hui population preferred to continue individual farming and to earn income without having to leave the region and work in other parts of the country. A survey of Muslim "labor transfer" participants from Linxia Hui Autonomous Prefecture in Gansu province found that transferred laborers faced language barriers, difficulty finding Halal food, and lack of accommodation for religious observance, particularly for those traveling to eastern coastal cities where there was not a significant Muslim presence. Despite their preferences, such communities have become dependent on the labor transfer system for income—in 2021, remittances from labor transfers were more than half of local GDP in Zhangjiachuan county (1.77 billion RMB out of 3.39 billion RMB).

#### **Chapter 4. Violations of Hui Economic Rights**

#### 4.1 Forced Labor in Xinjiang

There is evidence suggesting that Hui detainees in Xinjiang (see Section 1.2) have been subjected to forced labor: Hui persons have served for periods in and around Ürümchi at Wujiaqu Prison and Badaowan Vocational Education and Training Center where forced labor has been documented;<sup>114</sup> in at least one case, authorities sent a Hui person to work in a factory rather than allowing him to return home after being released from a re-education camp.<sup>115</sup>

Xinjiang authorities have also promulgated official policies intended to forcibly displace residents for the purpose of performing forced labor as part of a political and cultural reform program. In 2018, the Yanqi Hui Autonomous County government in the XUAR issued Document No. 99 outlining a government-administered system of coercive relocation for labor, stating that "those who are transferred for work are not allowed to return without permission," workers would be assessed based on "ideological education," and administrative units would report on their progress in ideological training to the local Political Legal Committee and the Public Security Bureau. 116

The scale of detentions of Hui and other Muslim-majority persons has also directly impoverished entire communities in the region. For example, a 2020 report describes 43 men in a village of around 60 households in Tacheng prefecture being sent to re-education camps. Without their labor, the main economic activity in the village, farming, was largely discontinued and the families remaining in the farming community no longer have sufficient income for necessities. Thus, the mass detentions have infringed on the right of the families of the detained to an adequate standard of living.

## 4.2 Deprivation of Social Benefits, Rights to Work and Education

Chinese government officials have denied or threatened to deny public education, pensions, and other social benefits to compel Hui persons to comply with certain counter-extremism policies. This is in violation of their rights to work, social security, and education. For example, a Hui woman in Karamay prefecture in Xinjiang was threatened with the loss of her pension and her son's minimal living allowance if she did not renounce her religion. In some cases, officials have coerced Hui migrants in Xinjiang to other parts of the regions to return to their registered residential locations by denying employment and public education for their children in the cities where they had been found work and lived for a long time.

#### 4.3 Employment Discrimination against Hui Muslims

Hui have historically faced discrimination in the job market and the workplace. In recent years this discrimination has worsened because of the stigmatizing effect of government campaigns marginalizing and criminalizing Hui religious and cultural practices described in preceding sections. A 2020 academic study found that Muslim job seekers in China are more than 50 percent less likely to advance beyond an initial interview than Han Chinese job

seekers, discrimination that would primarily affect Hui, Uyghur, other predominantly Muslim groups. The study also found that despite government mandates to prioritize ethnic minority applicants, state-owned enterprises are as likely as private companies to engage in discriminatory hiring. 120

More recently, such pervasive discrimination has been compounded by religious restrictions in the workplace imposed by local authorities as part of the government's nationwide crackdown on religion in general. Since 2015, civil servants, teachers, and other public sector employees in Xinjiang have been banned from fasting during Ramadan; Hui make up approximately 9 percent of the population of Xinjiang of the population. Around 2016, the Chinese Communist Party warned its members of disciplinary measures if they believe in any religion, with state media publicized cases of CCP officials being subjected to disciplinary penalties for harboring religious beliefs. From at least 2018, public sector employees in Ningxia Hui Autonomous Region have been prohibited from appearing at work wearing the white caps Hui men customarily wear. Such bans have also affected students, with female students not permitted to enter school in Sanya, Hainan for a time starting September 2021 because local authorities barred them from attending school with their headscarves.

#### Conclusion

Although far from comprehensive, this report details some of the crises of survival that Chinese authorities have imposed on the Hui people beginning in 2014 and escalating around 2016 and continuing through the present day. These include the brutal detentions and surveillance in Xinjiang, the breaking apart of Hui communities through mosque closures and relocations for "poverty alleviation," and the discriminatory indignities that Hui persons experience as an everyday part of living within Chinese society.

By documenting these crises, this report seeks to bear witness to the Party's destruction of cultural, religious, and linguistic heritage under its jurisdiction, and also the harm done to Hui communities, families, and individual people. This report is also an exhortation to its readers to take the actions listed in our report recommendations. We know that among these readers are the Chinese officials who are monitoring those who dare to speak out about these abuses. As these officials contemplate our report on their campaign to eliminate the culture and communities of the Hui people, we invite them to reflect on these words from the late writer Liu Xiaobo:

"An enemy mentality will poison the spirit of a nation, incite cruel mortal struggles, destroy a society's tolerance and humanity, and hinder a nation's progress toward freedom and democracy."

#### Recommendations to PRC Government and Chinese Communist Party Leaders

#### **End Crimes Against Humanity in Xinjiang**

- Chinese authorities should immediately stop the implementation of current counterterrorism policies in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region. The UN Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights has found that these policies may constitute crimes against humanity and restrict fundamental rights.
- Authorities should release from arbitrary detention Hui and other non-Han or Muslim persons who are in re-education camps, detention centers, and prisons based on presumptions of extremism due to their ethnic or religious identity and end any system of forced labor operating either in conjunction with or separate from such detentions. Authorities should also provide support to families whose primary breadwinner has been arbitrarily detained.
- Authorities should also end prohibitions on religious and non-Han cultural expression in the region and the intrusive surveillance which enforces these provisions even in private life.
- Hui and other affected communities should be given the opportunity to make claims for restitution for such abuses without retaliation, and authorities should provide accountability, redress, and compensation.

#### End "Sinicization" campaign

- Chinese authorities should end attempts to eradicate the culture, religion, and language of Hui communities through the destruction and closure of mosques and other sacred cultural and religious sites and bans on religious activity.
- Authorities should furthermore provide accountability, redress, and compensation for the harms caused by this campaign.
- The official implementing documents of the campaign should be made public.
- Authorities should provide an enabling environment for lawyers and human rights defenders to advocate for the fundamental rights of Hui and other non-Han or religious groups.
- The government should ensure free exchange of ideas and information online without interference to the enjoyment of Hui persons to cultural rights and religious freedom.

#### End discrimination against Hui

- Chinese authorities should work to actively resolve discriminatory restrictions against Hui, including in education, employment, and property rights. Authorities should end discriminatory travel restrictions against Hui and return confiscated passports, allowing Hui to leave China.

## End dispersal of Hui communities through "poverty alleviation" programs

- The Chinese government should involve the affected individuals and communities in designing and implementing poverty alleviation projects in ethnic Hui regions.
- Provincial authorities should end both the temporary (as in the case of labor transfers) and permanent relocation of residents (as in the case of ecological migration), and those already affected by such programs should be consulted in designing any plans to restore communities.

#### Recommendations to the U.S. and other Foreign Governments

#### **Investigate and Avoid Complicity in Human Rights Abuses**

- Promote legislation and provide funding for investigating and ensuring prohibitions against imports made by forced labor throughout China. Risk factors include manufacturers with operations in Xinjiang and outside of Xinjiang yet using the labor of Uyghur, Kazakh, Hui, and other non-Han people for whom the Xinjiang government has coordinated transport out of Xinjiang. Not only do such imports sustain coercive and abusive systems within China, they are also subsidized by them. They thus undermine the competitiveness of domestic labor costs and harm the domestic economy.

#### **Accountability**

- Call for the Chinese government to respect the rights of Hui and other minority and religious groups and condemn rights abuses, particularly via multi-lateral statements in relevant international forums.
- Countries without robust research from domestic institutions about Chinese policies and their human rights impacts should support the development of such policy and rights monitoring.
- Call for authorities to release information about the secretive measures targeting Hui identity and religious practices. Also, support Hui, Uyghur, Kazakh, and other groups with family members seeking information about loved ones in detention.

## **Refugee Protection and Support**

- Provide expedited refugee status to Hui and other majority-Muslim ethnic groups with Chinese citizenship.
- Work to prevent the refoulement of Hui and other majority-Muslim ethnic groups with Chinese citizenship by providing humanitarian visas in urgent situations, coordinating with other country governments, and rejecting extradition treaties or encouraging other countries to do so.

#### **Recommendations to Citizens and Civil Society Organizations**

- Continue learning about the Hui community and advocate within your country's government for the policies mentioned above.
- Independent research and reporting on Chinese policy and its human rights impacts is extremely important for citizens and governments to be well-informed when it comes to their engagement with China, which can have wide-ranging impacts. Advocate within your country's government to provide support to academic and other institutions that can provide such information. Meanwhile, consider translating reports like this one into your own language.

#### **Endnotes:**

\_\_\_

<sup>3</sup> PRC Counterterrorism Law; XUAR Implementing Measures for the PRC Counterterrorism Law; PRC Criminal Law; XUAR Religious Affairs Regulation; 2017 XUAR Regulation on De-Extremification.

<sup>4</sup> "新疆局地组织民众识别 75 种宗教极端活动" ["Local Xinjiang Authorities Organize Public to Identify 75 Signs of Religious Extremism"], *Sina*, December 14, 2014. Available at: <a href="http://news.sina.com.cn/c/2014-12-24/093231321497.shtml">http://news.sina.com.cn/c/2014-12-24/093231321497.shtml</a>

<sup>5</sup> Xiang Yi, "Xinjiang, Where Even Buildings Tell Tragic Stories of Muslims," *Bitter Winter*, December 18, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/xinjiang-even-buildings-tell-tragic-stories-of-muslims/">https://bitterwinter.org/xinjiang-even-buildings-tell-tragic-stories-of-muslims/</a>

<sup>6</sup> Chang Xin, "Xinjiang Woman Struggles to Care for Her Grandchildren," *Bitter Winter*, February 11, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/woman-struggles-to-care-for-her-grandchildren/">https://bitterwinter.org/woman-struggles-to-care-for-her-grandchildren/</a>; Xiang Yi, "Xinjiang, Where Even Buildings Tell Tragic Stories of Muslims," *Bitter Winter*, December 18, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/xinjiang-even-buildings-tell-tragic-stories-of-muslims/">https://bitterwinter.org/xinjiang-even-buildings-tell-tragic-stories-of-muslims/</a>

<sup>7</sup> Xinjiang Victims Database, "Ma Zhengxiu," May 14, 2022.

<sup>8</sup> Xinjiang Victims Database, "Ma Zhixue," May 14, 2022.

<sup>9</sup> Xinjiang Victims Database, "<u>Ma Xuexian</u>," December 27, 2019; Xinjiang Victims Database, "<u>Ma Yuanlan</u>," December 27, 2019; Xinjiang Victims Database, "<u>Wang Yali</u>," December 28, 2019.

<sup>10</sup> Xinjiang Victims Database, "Ma Zhongbao," December 18, 2018.

<sup>11</sup> Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>

<sup>12</sup> Li Zaili, "Volatile Times Ahead for Muslims in Xinjiang," *Bitter Winter*, September 5, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/">https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/</a>

<sup>13</sup> Li Zaili, "Monetary Reward Offered for Muslim Man's Recapture," *Bitter Winter*, November 21, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/monetary-reward-for-muslim-mans-recapture/">https://bitterwinter.org/monetary-reward-for-muslim-mans-recapture/</a>

<sup>14</sup> Emily Feng, "China Targets Muslim Scholars And Writers With Increasingly Harsh Restrictions," NPR, November 21, 2020. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2020/11/21/932169863/china-targets-muslim-scholars-and-writers-with-increasingly-harsh-restrictions.

<sup>15</sup> Li Zaili, "Volatile Times Ahead for Muslims in Xinjiang," *Bitter Winter*, September 5, 2018. Available at: https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/

<sup>16</sup> Emily Feng, "China Targets Muslim Scholars And Writers With Increasingly Harsh Restrictions," NPR, November 21, 2020. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2020/11/21/932169863/china-targets-muslim-scholars-and-writers-with-increasingly-harsh-restrictions.

<sup>17</sup> Li Zaili, "Volatile Times Ahead for Muslims in Xinjiang," *Bitter Winter*, September 5, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/">https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/</a>

<sup>18</sup> Li Zaili, "Volatile Times Ahead for Muslims in Xinjiang," *Bitter Winter*, September 5, 2018. Available at: https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/

<sup>19</sup> Xiang Yi, "With Husbands in Camps, Hui Women Struggle Taking Care of Families," *Bitter Winter*, January 4, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/hui-women-struggle-to-care-for-families/">https://bitterwinter.org/hui-women-struggle-to-care-for-families/</a>

<sup>20</sup> Gene Bunin, "Xinjiang's Hui Muslims Were Swept Into Camps Alongside Uighurs," *Foreign Policy*, February 10, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/02/10/internment-detention-xinjiang-hui-muslims-swept-into-camps-alongside-uighur/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/02/10/internment-detention-xinjiang-hui-muslims-swept-into-camps-alongside-uighur/</a>

<sup>21</sup> Jessica Batke, "Where Did the One Million Figure for Detentions in Xinjiang's Camps Come From?" *ChinaFile*, January 8, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.chinafile.com/reporting-opinion/features/where-did-one-million-figure-detentions-xinjiangs-camps-come">https://www.chinafile.com/reporting-opinion/features/where-did-one-million-figure-detentions-xinjiangs-camps-come</a>

<sup>22</sup> Gene Bunin, "Because you had to do it very quickly, or you could be punished," *Art of Life in Chinese Central Asia*, November 1, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://livingotherwise.com/2019/11/01/because-you-had-to-do-it-very-quickly-or-you-could-be-punished/">https://livingotherwise.com/2019/11/01/because-you-had-to-do-it-very-quickly-or-you-could-be-punished/</a>. Gene Bunin, "Xinjiang's Hui Muslims Were Swept Into Camps Alongside Uighurs," Foreign Policy, February 10, 2020. Available at:

 $\frac{https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/02/10/internment-detention-xinjiang-hui-muslims-swept-into-camps-along side-uighur/}{}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> According to the *2021 China Annual Statistical Yearbook*. Cited in: https://baike.baidu.com/item/%E5%9B%9E%E6%97%8F/130303#reference-[4]-2699-wrap

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> China Internet Information Center, August 1, 2021. Available at: http://www.china.com.cn/opinion2020/2021-08/01/content 77665616.shtml

<sup>24</sup> Li Zaili, "Muslim Woman Reveals Details of Her Life in Detention," *Bitter Winter*, October 30, 2018. Available at: https://bitterwinter.org/muslim-woman-reveals-details-of-her-life-in-detention/

- <sup>25</sup> Li Benbo, "Released from Xinjiang Camps but Forced to Lie About Them," *Bitter Winter*, February 24, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/released-from-xinjiang-camps-but-forced-to-lie-about-them/">https://bitterwinter.org/released-from-xinjiang-camps-but-forced-to-lie-about-them/</a>. Li Zaili, "Imam Forced to Recite CCP Policies," *Bitter Winter*, October 18, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/imam-forced-to-recite-ccp-policies/">https://bitterwinter.org/imam-forced-to-recite-ccp-policies/</a>
- <sup>26</sup> Gene Bunin, "Xinjiang's Hui Muslims Were Swept Into Camps Alongside Uighurs," Foreign Policy, February 10, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/02/10/internment-detention-xinjiang-hui-muslims-swept-into-camps-alongside-uighur/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/02/10/internment-detention-xinjiang-hui-muslims-swept-into-camps-alongside-uighur/</a>
- <sup>27</sup> Darren Byler, "Do Coercive Reeducation Technologies Actually Work?," *Los Angeles Review of Books (Blog)*, January 6, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://blog.lareviewofbooks.org/provocations/coercive-reeducation-technologies-actually-work/">https://blog.lareviewofbooks.org/provocations/coercive-reeducation-technologies-actually-work/</a>
- <sup>28</sup> Gerry Shih, "China's crackdown on Uighurs spreads to even mild critics," *Associated Press*, December 28, 2017.

Available at: <a href="https://apnews.com/article/ap-top-news-international-news-social-media-tx-state-wire-china-7b8cfc93570f4afba2496d232ce09ce8">https://apnews.com/article/ap-top-news-international-news-social-media-tx-state-wire-china-7b8cfc93570f4afba2496d232ce09ce8</a>

- <sup>29</sup> Li Zaili, "CCP Monitors, Punishes Comments on Social Media," *Bitter Winter*, December 28, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/ccp-monitors-punishes-comments-on-social-media/">https://bitterwinter.org/ccp-monitors-punishes-comments-on-social-media/</a>
- <sup>30</sup> Li Zaili, "Volatile Times Ahead for Muslims in Xinjiang," *Bitter Winter*, September 5, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/">https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/</a>
- <sup>31</sup> Darren Byler, "Do Coercive Reeducation Technologies Actually Work?," *Los Angeles Review of Books (Blog)*, January 6, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://blog.lareviewofbooks.org/provocations/coercive-reeducation-technologies-actually-work/">https://blog.lareviewofbooks.org/provocations/coercive-reeducation-technologies-actually-work/</a>
- <sup>32</sup> Xiang Yi, "Xinjiang, Where Even Buildings Tell Tragic Stories of Muslims," *Bitter Winter*, December 18, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/xinjiang-even-buildings-tell-tragic-stories-of-muslims/">https://bitterwinter.org/xinjiang-even-buildings-tell-tragic-stories-of-muslims/</a>. For general information about the "Becoming Family" program, see UN Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights, "OHCHR Assessment of human rights concerns in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, People's Republic of China," August 31, 2022, pars. 100-101. Available at: <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/2022-08-31/22-08-31-final-assesment.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/2022-08-31/22-08-31-final-assesment.pdf</a>
- 33 Emily Feng, "China Targets Muslim Scholars And Writers With Increasingly Harsh Restrictions," *NPR*, November 21, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2020/11/21/932169863/china-targets-muslim-scholars-and-writers-with-increasingly-harsh-restrictions">https://www.npr.org/2020/11/21/932169863/china-targets-muslim-scholars-and-writers-with-increasingly-harsh-restrictions</a>. Gene Bunin, "Xinjiang's Hui Muslims Were Swept Into Camps Alongside Uighurs," *Foreign Policy*, February 10, 2020. Available at:

https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/02/10/internment-detention-xinjiang-hui-muslims-swept-into-camps-alongside-uighur/. Li Zaili, "Imam Forced to Recite CCP Policies," *Bitter Winter*, October 18, 2019. Available at: https://bitterwinter.org/imam-forced-to-recite-ccp-policies/;

- <sup>34</sup> Emily Feng, "China Targets Muslim Scholars And Writers With Increasingly Harsh Restrictions," NPR, November 21, 2020. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2020/11/21/932169863/china-targets-muslim-scholars-and-writers-with-increasingly-harsh-restrictions.
- <sup>35</sup> Li Zaili, "Muslims Pushed to the Fringes of Housing Market," *Bitter Winter*, November 25, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/muslims-pushed-to-the-fringes-of-housing-market/">https://bitterwinter.org/muslims-pushed-to-the-fringes-of-housing-market/</a>
- <sup>36</sup> Xiang Yi, "Xinjiang, Where Even Buildings Tell Tragic Stories of Muslims," *Bitter Winter*, December 18, 2019. Available at: https://bitterwinter.org/xinjiang-even-buildings-tell-tragic-stories-of-muslims/
- <sup>37</sup> Ivan Watson and Rebecca Wright, "The Chinese policy that makes Uyghurs feel like hostages in their own homes," *CNN*, May 8, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/08/asia/china-xinjiang-ethnic-unity-intl-hnk-dst/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/08/asia/china-xinjiang-ethnic-unity-intl-hnk-dst/index.html</a>. For general information about the "Becoming Family" program, see UN Office of the High Commissioner on Human Rights, "OHCHR Assessment of human rights concerns in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, People's Republic of China," August 31, 2022, pars. 100-101. Available at: <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/2022-08-31/22-08-31-final-assesment.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/countries/2022-08-31/22-08-31-final-assesment.pdf</a>. See also University of British Columbia Xinjiang Documentation Project, ""Hundred Questions and Hundred Examples": Cadre Handbooks in the *Fanghuiju* Campaign," accessed January 11, 2023. Available at: <a href="https://xinjiang.sppga.ubc.ca/chinese-sources/cadre-materials/cadre-handbooks/">https://xinjiang.sppga.ubc.ca/chinese-sources/cadre-materials/cadre-handbooks/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Gene Bunin, "Xinjiang's Hui Muslims Were Swept Into Camps Alongside Uighurs," *Foreign Policy*, February 10, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/02/10/internment-detention-xinjiang-huimuslims-swept-into-camps-alongside-uighur/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/02/10/internment-detention-xinjiang-huimuslims-swept-into-camps-alongside-uighur/</a>

<sup>38</sup> "习近平出席全国宗教工作会议并发表重要讲话" ["Xi Jinping Attends National Conference on Religious Work and Gives Major Speech"], People's Daily, April 23, 2016. Available at: http://politics.people.com.cn/n1/2016/0423/c1001-28299513.html <sup>39</sup> Congressional Executive Commission on China, 2019 Annual Report, November 18, 2019, p. 104. Available at: https://www.cecc.gov/sites/chinacommission.house.gov/files/CECC%202019%20Annual%20Report.pdf <sup>40</sup> Steven Lee Myers, "A Crackdown on Islam Is Spreading Across China," New York Times, September 22, 2019. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/21/world/asia/china-islam-crackdown.html. Emily Feng, ""Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," NPR, September 26, 2019. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiangchinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown. Gerry Shih, "Boiling us like frogs': China's clampdown on Muslims creeps into the heartland, finds new targets," Washington Post, September 20, 2019. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia pacific/boiling-us-like-frogs-chinas-clampdown-on-muslimscreeps-into-the-heartland-finds-new-targets/2019/09/20/25c8bb08-ba94-11e9-aeb2-a101a1fb27a7 story.html <sup>41</sup> Gerry Shih, "Boiling us like frogs': China's clampdown on Muslims creeps into the heartland, finds new targets," Washington Post, September 20, 2019. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia pacific/boiling-us-like-frogs-chinas-clampdown-on-muslimscreeps-into-the-heartland-finds-new-targets/2019/09/20/25c8bb08-ba94-11e9-aeb2-a101a1fb27a7 story.html 42 Steven Lee Myers, "A Crackdown on Islam Is Spreading Across China," New York Times, September 22, 2019. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/21/world/asia/china-islam-crackdown.html <sup>43</sup> Nectar Gan, "How China is trying to impose Islam with Chinese characteristics in the Hui Muslim heartland," South China Morning Post, May 14, 2018. Available at: https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policiespolitics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-impose-islam-chinese-characteristics <sup>44</sup> David R. Stroup, "The de-Islamification of Public Space and Sinicization of Ethnic Politics in Xi's China," Middle East Institute, September 24, 2019. Available at: https://www.mei.edu/publications/de-islamificationpublic-space-and-sinicization-ethnic-politics-xis-china# ftn4. Nectar Gan, "How China is trying to impose Islam with Chinese characteristics in the Hui Muslim heartland," South China Morning Post, May 14, 2018. Available at: https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-imposeislam-chinese-characteristics. Huizhong Wu, "Sign of the times: China's capital orders Arabic, Muslim symbols taken down," Reuters, July 31, 2019. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-religion-islamidUSKCN1UQ0JF. "China's repression of Islam is spreading beyond Xinjiang," The Economist, September 26, 2019. Available at: https://www.economist.com/china/2019/09/26/chinas-repression-of-islam-is-spreadingbeyond-xinjiang. Keith Bradsher and Amy Qin, "China's Crackdown on Muslims Extends to a Resort Island," New York Times, February 14, 2021. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/14/world/asia/chinamuslims-sanya-hainan.html; Gerry Shih, "Boiling us like frogs': China's clampdown on Muslims creeps into the heartland, finds new targets," Washington Post, September 20, 2019. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia pacific/boiling-us-like-frogs-chinas-clampdown-on-muslimscreeps-into-the-heartland-finds-new-targets/2019/09/20/25c8bb08-ba94-11e9-aeb2-a101a1fb27a7 story.html <sup>45</sup> Steven Lee Myers, "A Crackdown on Islam Is Spreading Across China," New York Times, September 22, 2019. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/21/world/asia/china-islam-crackdown.html <sup>46</sup> Gerry Shih, "Boiling us like frogs': China's clampdown on Muslims creeps into the heartland, finds new targets," Washington Post, September 20, 2019. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia pacific/boiling-us-like-frogs-chinas-clampdown-on-muslimscreeps-into-the-heartland-finds-new-targets/2019/09/20/25c8bb08-ba94-11e9-aeb2-a101a1fb27a7 story.html <sup>47</sup> "中国伊斯兰教协会"四进"清真寺活动在京启动" ["China Islamic Association "Four Entries" Initiative Launches in Beijing"], Xinhua, May 18, 2018. Available at: http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-05/18/c 129876024.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> "中国伊斯兰教协会"四进"清真寺活动在京启动" ["China Islamic Association "Four Entries" Initiative Launches in Beijing"], *Xinhua*, May 18, 2018. Available at: <a href="http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-05/18/c">http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2018-05/18/c</a> 129876024.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Nectar Gan, "How China is trying to impose Islam with Chinese characteristics in the Hui Muslim heartland," *South China Morning Post*, May 14, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-impose-islam-chinese-characteristics">https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-impose-islam-chinese-characteristics</a>. Matthew Chitwood, "China's Crackdown on Islam Brings Back Memories of 1975 Massacre," *Foreign Policy*, April 11, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/04/11/shadian-muslims-massacre-uvghur-islamophobia/">https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/04/11/shadian-muslims-massacre-uvghur-islamophobia/</a>

<sup>50</sup> Steven Lee Myers, "A Crackdown on Islam Is Spreading Across China," *New York Times*, September 22, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/21/world/asia/china-islam-crackdown.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/21/world/asia/china-islam-crackdown.html</a>. Alice Su, "China's new campaign to make Muslims devoted to the state rather than Islam," *Los Angeles Times*, November 20, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2020-11-20/china-muslim-minorities-huidongxiang-secularization-gansu">https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2020-11-20/china-muslim-minorities-huidongxiang-secularization-gansu</a>

<sup>51</sup> Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>

<sup>52</sup> "China's repression of Islam is spreading beyond Xinjiang," *The Economist*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.economist.com/china/2019/09/26/chinas-repression-of-islam-is-spreading-beyond-xinjiang">https://www.economist.com/china/2019/09/26/chinas-repression-of-islam-is-spreading-beyond-xinjiang</a>. Emily Feng, "Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>

<sup>53</sup> Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>

<sup>54</sup> Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>

<sup>55</sup> Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>. Congressional Executive Commission on China, 2019 Annual Report, November 18, 2019, pg. 110. Available at: <a href="https://www.cecc.gov/sites/chinacommission.house.gov/files/documents/2019AR">https://www.cecc.gov/sites/chinacommission.house.gov/files/documents/2019AR</a> FREEDOMOFRELIGION.p

https://www.cecc.gov/sites/chinacommission.house.gov/files/documents/2019AR\_FREEDOMOFRELIGION.pdf

Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>

<sup>57</sup> China Islamic Association, "Holding Fast to Our Country's Direction of Islamic Sinicization: 5-Year Plan of Work Outline (2018-2022)" ["坚持我国伊斯兰教中国化方向 五年工作规划纲要 (2018-2022)"]. Available at: https://mp.weixin.qq.com/s/yqRJy1eNTNZdEqq8n12MKg.

<sup>58</sup> Alice Su, "China's new campaign to make Muslims devoted to the state rather than Islam," *Los Angeles Times*, November 20, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2020-11-20/china-muslim-minorities-hui-dongxiang-secularization-gansu">https://www.latimes.com/world-nation/story/2020-11-20/china-muslim-minorities-hui-dongxiang-secularization-gansu</a>. Nectar Gan, "How China is trying to impose Islam with Chinese characteristics in the Hui Muslim heartland," *South China Morning Post*, May 14, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-impose-islam-chinese-characteristics">https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-impose-islam-chinese-characteristics</a>. Steven Lee Myers, "A Crackdown on Islam Is Spreading Across China," *New York Times*, September 22, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/21/world/asia/china-islam-crackdown.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/21/world/asia/china-islam-crackdown.html</a>.

<sup>59</sup> Gao Feng, "China's Ningxia to 'Learn From' Xinjiang's Anti-Terror Campaign," *Radio Free Asia*, December 3, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/ningxia-crackdown-12032018125357.html">https://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/ningxia-crackdown-12032018125357.html</a>.

<sup>60</sup> Emily Feng, "China Targets Muslim Scholars And Writers With Increasingly Harsh Restrictions," NPR, November 21, 2020. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2020/11/21/932169863/china-targets-muslim-scholars-and-writers-with-increasingly-harsh-restrictions.

61 "宁夏再现"合村并寺"大举措 近百座清真寺将关停拆除" ["Ningxia redeploys major initiative "consolidating villages and temples" nearly 100 mosques will be shut down and demolished"], *Radio Free Asia*, March 24, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.rfa.org/mandarin/yataibaodao/shehui/mlq-03242021103321.html">https://www.rfa.org/mandarin/yataibaodao/shehui/mlq-03242021103321.html</a>.

62 CHRD interview.

63 "被政府盯上的穹顶 宁夏韦州清真大寺对峙事件原委" ["Mosque in the Eye of the Government: the Story of the Ningxia Weizhou Grand Mosque Standoff"], *BBC Chinese*, August 10, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.bbc.com/zhongwen/simp/chinese-news-45146943">https://www.bbc.com/zhongwen/simp/chinese-news-45146943</a>. China Aid, "Ningxia Plots to Destroy Mosques," February 20, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://chinaaid.org/ningxia-plots-to-destroy-mosques/">https://chinaaid.org/ningxia-plots-to-destroy-mosques/</a>. 64 Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>. Nectar Gan, "How China is trying to impose Islam with

Chinese characteristics in the Hui Muslim heartland," *South China Morning Post*, May 14, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-impose-islam-chinese-characteristics">https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-impose-islam-chinese-characteristics</a>

- <sup>65</sup> CHRD interview; for more information about Jin Dehuai, see Xinjiang Victims Database, "<u>Jin Dehuai</u>," September 15, 2019.
- <sup>66</sup> CHRD interview; for information about the demolition of the Weizhou Grand Mosque dome, see Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>
- <sup>67</sup> PRC Criminal Law, Art. 294.
- <sup>68</sup> Supreme People's Court Monitor, "The New Campaign to Sweep Away Black and Eliminate Evil," January 31, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://supremepeoplescourtmonitor.com/2018/01/31/supreme-peoples-court-the-new-campaign-to-sweep-away-black-eliminate-evil/">https://supreme-peoplescourtmonitor.com/2018/01/31/supreme-peoples-court-the-new-campaign-to-sweep-away-black-eliminate-evil/</a>
- <sup>69</sup> Emily Feng, "How China's Massive Corruption Crackdown Snares Entrepreneurs Across The Country," *NPR*, March 4, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2021/03/04/947943087/how-chinas-massive-corruption-crackdown-snares-entrepreneurs-across-the-country">https://www.npr.org/2021/03/04/947943087/how-chinas-massive-corruption-crackdown-snares-entrepreneurs-across-the-country</a>
- <sup>70</sup> Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>
- <sup>71</sup> Emily Feng, "'Afraid We Will Become the Next Xinjiang': China's Hui Muslims Face Crackdown," *NPR*, September 26, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown">https://www.npr.org/2019/09/26/763356996/afraid-we-will-become-the-next-xinjiang-chinas-hui-muslims-face-crackdown</a>
- 72 互联网宗教信息服务管理办法 [Measures on the Administration of Internet Religious Information Services]. Available at: <a href="http://www.gov.cn/gongbao/content/2022/content">https://www.gov.cn/gongbao/content/2022/content</a> 5678093.htm. English translation: <a href="https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/Internet-religious-information/">https://www.chinalawtranslate.com/en/Internet-religious-information/</a>
- 73 "中穆网疑刊载海外留学生致习近平公开信遭封杀" [Zhongmu.com website taken down, suspected due to overseas student's posting of public letter to Xi Jinping], *Radio Free Asia*, December 12, 2016. Available at: <a href="https://www.rfa.org/cantonese/news/website-12122016084454.html?encoding=simplified">https://www.rfa.org/cantonese/news/website-12122016084454.html?encoding=simplified</a>
- <sup>74</sup> CHRD interview with Hui scholar, July 2022.
- <sup>75</sup> CHRD interview with Hui scholar, July 2022.
- <sup>76</sup> Rose Luqiu and Fan Yang, "Anti-Muslim sentiment is on the rise in China," *Washington Post*, May 12, 2017. Available at: <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/05/12/anti-muslim-sentiment-is-on-the-rise-in-china-we-found-that-the-Internet-fuels-and-fights-this/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/05/12/anti-muslim-sentiment-is-on-the-rise-in-china-we-found-that-the-Internet-fuels-and-fights-this/</a>
- <sup>77</sup> Rose Luqiu and Fan Yang, "Anti-Muslim sentiment is on the rise in China," *Washington Post*, May 12, 2017. Available at: <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/05/12/anti-muslim-sentiment-is-on-the-rise-in-china-we-found-that-the-Internet-fuels-and-fights-this/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/05/12/anti-muslim-sentiment-is-on-the-rise-in-china-we-found-that-the-Internet-fuels-and-fights-this/</a>. Bailey Marscheck and Kangyu Mark Wang, "Islamophobia on Chinese Social Media," China Data Lab, September 25, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://chinadatalab.ucsd.edu/viz-blog/islamophobia-on-chinese-social-media/">https://chinadatalab.ucsd.edu/viz-blog/islamophobia-on-chinese-social-media/</a>. David R. Stroup, "Good *Minzu* and bad Muslims: Islamophobia in China's State Media," Nations and Nationalism, Vol. 27, Issue 4, July 20, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/nana.12758">https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/nana.12758</a>
- <sup>78</sup> Wang Shuaishuai, "How Hate Speech Falls Through the Cracks of the Chinese Internet," *Sixth Tone*, November 23, 2022. Available at: <a href="https://www.sixthtone.com/news/1011708/how-hate-speech-falls-through-the-cracks-of-the-chinese-Internet-">https://www.sixthtone.com/news/1011708/how-hate-speech-falls-through-the-cracks-of-the-chinese-Internet-</a>
- <sup>79</sup> Viola Zhou, "'When are you going back to Arabia?': How Chinese Muslims became the target of online hate," *South China Morning Post*, July 20, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/society/article/2052460/when-are-you-going-back-arabia-how-chinese-muslims-became-target">https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/society/article/2052460/when-are-you-going-back-arabia-how-chinese-muslims-became-target</a>. "Islamophobia in China: A ChinaFile Conversation," *ChinaFile*, May 14, 2019. Available at: <a href="https://www.chinafile.com/conversation/islamophobia-china">https://www.chinafile.com/conversation/islamophobia-china</a>
- <sup>80</sup> Mary Gallagher and Blake Miller, "Can the Chinese Government really control the Internet? We found cracks in the Great Firewall," *Washington Post*, February 21, 2017. Available at: <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/02/21/can-the-chinese-government-really-control-the-Internet-we-found-cracks-in-the-great-firewall/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/02/21/can-the-chinese-government-really-control-the-Internet-we-found-cracks-in-the-great-firewall/</a>
- <sup>81</sup> Viola Zhou, "'When are you going back to Arabia?': How Chinese Muslims became the target of online hate," *South China Morning Post*, July 20, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/society/article/2052460/when-are-you-going-back-arabia-how-chinese-muslims-became-target">https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/society/article/2052460/when-are-you-going-back-arabia-how-chinese-muslims-became-target</a>

83 Viola Zhou, "When are you going back to Arabia?": How Chinese Muslims became the target of online hate," South China Morning Post, July 20, 2021. Available at: https://www.scmp.com/weekasia/society/article/2052460/when-are-you-going-back-arabia-how-chinese-muslims-became-target. Gerry Shih, "Unfettered online hate speech fuels Islamophobia in China," Associated Press, April 9, 2017. Available at: https://apnews.com/article/ap-top-news-international-news-islam-social-media-chinae3711d789c8d48589b77f6e269d424fa 84 Emily Feng, "China Targets Muslim Scholars And Writers With Increasingly Harsh Restrictions," NPR, November 21, 2020. Available at: https://www.npr.org/2020/11/21/932169863/china-targets-muslim-scholarsand-writers-with-increasingly-harsh-restrictions. <sup>85</sup> 中共宁夏回族自治区委员会书记 [Ningxia Hui Autonomous Region Chinese Communist Party Committee Secretary], "全面贯彻落实党的民族政策 谱写新时代宁夏民族团结进步事业新篇章" [Fully implement the Party's ethnic policy: write a new chapter advancing national unity in Ningxia in the new era], 求是网[OS Theory], September 16, 2018. Available at: http://www.qstheory.cn/dukan/qs/2018-09/16/c 1123429101.htm <sup>86</sup> 宁波保税区人社局公众服务 [Public Services, Ningbo Free Trade Zone Human Resources and Social Security Bureau], "我区赴甘、宁两地做好回族务工人员关爱和劳务对接工作" [Ningbo FTZ visits Gansu, Ningxia to advance Hui worker care and labor transfer project], 搜狐 [Sohu], October 19, 2020. Available at: https://www.sohu.com/a/425773701 100020442 <sup>87</sup> 王志章, 孙晗霖, 张国栋 [Wang Zhizhang, Sun Hanlin, Zhang Guodong], 生态移民的理论与实践创新:宁 夏的经验 [A New Theory and Practice of Ecological Migration: The Ningxia Experience], Shandong University Journal, 2020 Issue 4, April 5, 2020, pp. 50-63, p. 56. Available at: https://www.journal.sdu.edu.cn/ local/F/71/35/ABE4586C5D69869404B840FC9D0 88B620B4 122AE5.pdf 88 Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html <sup>89</sup> 周映 [Zhou Ying], "广西易地搬迁安置点经验做法获国家发改委表扬" [National Development and Reform Commission Praises Guangxi's Experience and Handling of Relocation Settlements], 广西日报 [Guangxi Daily], November 23, 2022. Available at: http://gx.news.cn/newscenter/2022-11/23/c 1129151346.htm <sup>90</sup> Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html <sup>91</sup> Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html <sup>92</sup> Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html 93 Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html <sup>94</sup> 邝亮桢, 张浩哲 [Kuang Liangzhen, Zhang Haozhe], "庙庙湖村:生态移民的扶贫之路" ["Miaomiao Lake Village: Ecological Migrants on the Road to Escaping Poverty"], 中国甘肃网 [Gansu China Net], August 4, 2017. Available at: http://gansu.gscn.com.cn/system/2017/07/28/011763999.shtml 95 Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html <sup>96</sup> Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html <sup>97</sup> 王志章, 孙晗霖, 张国栋 [Wang Zhizhang, Sun Hanlin, Zhang Guodong], 生态移民的理论与实践创新:宁 夏的经验 [A New Theory and Practice of Ecological Migration: The Ningxia Experience], Shandong University Journal, 2020 Issue 4, April 5, 2020, pp. 50-63, p. 56. Available at: https://www.journal.sdu.edu.cn/ local/F/71/35/ABE4586C5D69869404B840FC9D0 88B620B4 122AE5.pdf 98 Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html <sup>99</sup> Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html <sup>100</sup> Edward Wong, "Resettling China's Ecological Migrants," New York Times, October 25, 2016. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2016/10/25/world/asia/china-climate-change-resettlement.html

<sup>82</sup> Phoebe Zhang, "No halal please: meet China's pig vigilantes," South China Morning Post, February 9, 2019.

```
| 101 谢薇, 张涛, 朱立杨, 钱建忠 [Xie Wei, Zhang Tao, Zhu Liyang, Qian Jianzhong], "平罗县庙庙湖村,这里冬闲不'闲'!" [Pingluo County Miaomiao Lake Village: here there's no 'winter slowdown'!], 宁夏新闻网 [NingxiaNews.net], December 23, 2021. Available at: https://www.nxnews.net/zt/2018/dcpl/pltpgj/202112/t20211223_7383361.html | 102 国务院 [State Council], 国务院关于印发"十四五"就业促进规划的通知 [State Council Notice Regarding the Issuance of the "14<sup>th</sup> 5 Year Plan" to Promote Employment], August 27, 2021. Available at: http://www.nxggzyjy.org/ningxiaweb/003/003018/003018006/003018006001/20210827/ebe76a1a-7f10-4457-8376-de7fa9f8ba86.html | 103 何燕娜 苗恩宇 [], "甘肃临夏:劳务输出"点对点" 精准输送促就业" ["Linxia, Gansu: Labor transfers provide "point to point" precision in fulfilling labor demands, promote employment"], 人民网 [People's Daily Online], August 23, 2022. Available at: http://chinajob.mohrss.gov.cn/h5/c/2022-08-23/358219.shtml | 104 门源回族自治县人民政府 [Menyuan Hui Autonomous County Government], "共栽民族团结之花 共享繁荣发展硕果" ["Planting the flower of national unity together and sharing the fruits of prosperity and development"], May 19, 2014. Available at: http://www.menyuan.gov.cn/html/3463/128599.html
```

origsite=gscholar&cbl=1596368

106 刘英杰 Liu Yingjie, "宁夏回族自治区 81 万余名农村劳动力外出"揽金"108.76 亿元"[" Over 810,000 rural laborers in Ningxia Hui Autonomous Region brought home 10.876 billion yuan"], *宁夏日报 [Ningxia Daily]*, September 21, 2022. Available at: <a href="https://www.workercn.cn/c/2022-09-21/7171561.shtml">https://www.workercn.cn/c/2022-09-21/7171561.shtml</a>
107 宁波保税区人社局公众服务 [Public Services, Ningbo Free Trade Zone Human Resources and Social

<sup>105</sup> Chenhao Lu and Zisheng Yang, Poverty Alleviation in Xundian Hui and Yi Autonomous County by Promoting Labor Migration, Asian Agricultural Research, Vol. 11, Iss. 9, Sep 2019, pp. 56-64. Available at:

https://www.proquest.com/openview/15454060244de3e02881c4d41e0467f7/1?pq-

Security Bureau], "我区赴甘、宁两地做好回族务工人员关爱和劳务对接工作" [Ningbo FTZ visits Gansu, Ningxia to advance Hui worker care and labor transfer project], 搜狐 [Sohu], October 19, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://www.sohu.com/a/425773701">https://www.sohu.com/a/425773701</a> 100020442

108 周志忠, 万秀斌, 杜海涛 [Zhou Zhizhong, Wan Xiubin, Du Haitao], "宁夏:劳务输出'三变'" ["Ningxia: Labor Transfers' 'Three Changes'"], April 19, 2005. Available at: <a href="http://jp.china-">http://jp.china-</a>

embassy.gov.cn/ztnew/xbdkfnew/200504/t20050419\_9460606.htm. 苏建平, 冶福龙 [Su Jianping, Ye Fulong], "青海:劳务输出成为大通良教乡农民增收的重要渠道" ["Qinghai: Labor Transfers Become Major Source of Increased Income for Rural Residents in Liangjiaoxiang, Datong"], 青海新闻网 [Qinghai News], December 27, 2005. Available at: <a href="http://www.moa.gov.cn/ztzl/zjnmsr/zsjy/200512/t20051227">http://www.moa.gov.cn/ztzl/zjnmsr/zsjy/200512/t20051227</a> 524355.htm

109 宁波保税区人社局公众服务 [Public Services, Ningbo Free Trade Zone Human Resources and Social Security Bureau], "我区赴甘、宁两地做好回族务工人员关爱和劳务对接工作" [Ningbo FTZ visits Gansu, Ningxia to advance Hui worker care and labor transfer project], *搜狐* [Sohu], October 19, 2020. Available at: https://www.sohu.com/a/425773701 100020442

The Adrian Zenz, Jamestown Foundation, Coercive Labor and Forced Displacement in Xinjiang's Cross-Regional Labor Transfer Program, March 2021, updated December 2021, p. 24. Available at: <a href="https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Coercive-Labor-and-Forced-Displacement-in-Xinjiangs-Cross-Regional-Labor-Transfers-A-Process-Oriented-Evaluation\_Updated-December-2021\_pdf?x32853.">https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Coercive-Labor-and-Forced-Displacement-in-Xinjiangs-Cross-Regional-Labor-Transfers-A-Process-Oriented-Evaluation\_Updated-December-2021\_pdf?x32853.</a> See local government directive detailing coercive conditions of employment: 焉耆回族自治县人民政府办公室 [Yanqi Hui Autonomous County People's Government Office], memo, posted November 20, 2018. Available at:

https://web.archive.org/web/20210201071015/http://www.xjyq.gov.cn/page.do?danwei=1&fenlei=7000&nian=2018&liushui=13&type=2

- 111 唐云龙 [Tang Yunlong], "对张家川县农村劳动力转移情况的调研与思考" [Research and Reflections on the Conditions of Zhangjiachuan County Village Labor Transfers], January 6, 2014. Available at: https://www.fx361.com/page/2014/0106/3723838.shtml
- 112 关于临夏回族自治州穆斯林群体劳务输出的建议 [Recommendations Regarding Labor Transfers Among the Muslim Community in Linxia Hui Autonomous City], 穆斯林在线 [Muslim Online], August 3, 2011. Available at: http://www.muslimwww.com/html/2011/xueshu 0803/10721.html
- 113 张家川回族自治县政府 [Zhangjiachuan People's Government], "社会和经济发展概况" ["Social and Economic Development Overview]. http://www.zjc.gov.cn/html/zjzjc/jingjishehui/

<sup>114</sup> Xinjiang Victims Database, "<u>Jin Dehuai</u>," September 15, 2019. Xinjiang Victims Database, "<u>Li Ping</u>," February 1, 2019.

115 Li Benbo, "Released from Xinjiang Camps but Forced to Lie About Them," *Bitter Winter*, February 24, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/released-from-xinjiang-camps-but-forced-to-lie-about-them/">https://bitterwinter.org/released-from-xinjiang-camps-but-forced-to-lie-about-them/</a>
116 Adrian Zenz, Jamestown Foundation, Coercive Labor and Forced Displacement in Xinjiang's Cross-Regional Labor Transfer Program, March 2021, updated December 2021, p. 24. Available at: <a href="https://jamestown.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Coercive-Labor-and-Forced-Displacement-in-Xinjiangs-Cross-Regional-Labor-Transfers-A-Process-Oriented-Evaluation\_Updated-December-2021\_.pdf?x32853</a>. See local government directive detailing coercive conditions of employment: 焉耆回族自治县人民政府办公室 [Yanqi Hui Autonomous County People's Government Office], memo, posted November 20, 2018. Archived version available at:

https://web.archive.org/web/20210201071015/http://www.xjyq.gov.cn/page.do?danwei=1&fenlei=7000&nian=2018&liushui=13&type=2. Around 32,000 Hui persons reside in Yanqi Hui Autonomous County: 新疆维吾尔自治区统计局 [Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region Statistics Bureau], 3-7 各地、州、市、县(市)分民族人口数" ["3-7 Population of Each Locale, Prefecture, Municipality, and County (City) by Ethnicity], 2018.

 $A vailable \ at: \ \underline{http://tjj.xinjiang.gov.cn/tjj/rkjyu/202006/3b1eef1049114b0c9cf9e81bf18433ef.shtml} \\$ 

- <sup>117</sup> Li Zaili, "With Husbands in Camps, Hui Women Struggle Taking Care of Families," *Bitter Winter*, January 4, 2020. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/hui-women-struggle-to-care-for-families/">https://bitterwinter.org/hui-women-struggle-to-care-for-families/</a>
- <sup>118</sup> Li Zaili, "Volatile Times Ahead for Muslims in Xinjiang," Bitter Winter, September 5, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/">https://bitterwinter.org/volatile-times-ahead-for-muslims-in-xinjiang/</a>
- <sup>119</sup> Li Zaili, "Muslim Workers Sent Back to Hometowns," *Bitter Winter*, October 12, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://bitterwinter.org/muslim-workers-sent-back-to-hometowns/">https://bitterwinter.org/muslim-workers-sent-back-to-hometowns/</a>;
- <sup>120</sup> Yue Hou, Chuyu Liu, Charles Crabtree, "Anti-Muslim Bias in the Chinese Labor Market," *Journal of Comparative Economics*, Vol. 48, Issue 2, pp. 235-250. Available at: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0147596719301015
- 121 "Civil servants, students, teachers in China's Xinjiang banned from fasting during Ramadan," *Agence France Presse*, June 18 2015. Available at: <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/1823467/civil-servants-students-teachers-chinas-xinjiang-banned-fasting">https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/1823467/civil-servants-students-teachers-chinas-xinjiang-banned-fasting</a>
- 122 "青岛蓝色硅谷管理局原副局长孙福坚被双开:信仰宗教" ["Qingdao Blue Silicon Valley Management Bureau's former vice-chair Sun Fujian fired from party and government positions: Religious belief"] *Global Times*, August 12, 2016. Available at: <a href="https://china.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnJX1rN">https://china.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnJX1rN</a>; "China's top paper warns party officials against 'spiritual anesthesia," Reuters, October 11, 2017. Available at: <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-congress-religion/chinas-top-paper-warns-party-officials-against-spiritual-anesthesia-idUSKBN1CH06O">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-congress-religion/chinas-top-paper-warns-party-officials-against-spiritual-anesthesia-idUSKBN1CH06O</a>
- <sup>123</sup> Nectar Gan, "How China is trying to impose Islam with Chinese characteristics in the Hui Muslim heartland," *South China Morning Post*, May 14, 2018. Available at: <a href="https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-impose-islam-chinese-characteristics">https://www.scmp.com/news/china/policies-politics/article/2145939/how-china-trying-impose-islam-chinese-characteristics</a>
- <sup>124</sup> Keith Bradsher and Amy Qin, "China's Crackdown on Muslims Extends to a Resort Island," *New York Times*, February 14, 2021. Available at: <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/14/world/asia/china-muslims-sanya-hainan.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/14/world/asia/china-muslims-sanya-hainan.html</a>